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Minutes of the Meeting of the Parish Council held on 10th September 2013 in the Village Hall Club Room
Present:  Cllrs Rivers, Smith, Mrs P Homewood, Mrs S Mash, D Lewis, N Thom, 5 members of the public and Mrs Y Osborne (Clerk)
2737.
Apologies & reasons for absence:  Cllr P Venning, Lee Kidd, Community Warden and Borough Councillor M Burgess. Reason accepted.
2738.
(i) Declaration by Members of any Interest, Pecuniary or Other than Pecuniary, in accordance with the Council's Code of Conduct and its Guide to the Declaration Councillors' Interests and related matters;  None


(ii) To approve or reject any application put to the meeting by the Chairman in respect of Members seeking a dispensation under the Localism Act 2011, s.33;  None 
2739.  To confirm Minutes of the Planning Meeting held on 30th July 2013: Confirmed and signed as a correct record.
2740.   Matters Arising:  Yesterday, 9th September, the Bishop of Dover had consecrated the section in the Cemetery for which we had petitioned.
2741.   To consider the following Planning Application: The application had been circulated to Cllrs   beforehand.


13/00906/AS  Disused Sheds north west of J/W Stocks Road and Pound Lane – Retrospective planning permission for the reconstruction of & alteration & change of use of 2 x sheds from agricultural use to art studios with associated storage. After a short discussion Cllrs fully agreed to support this application but to comment that there be a non residential condition placed on it.
2742.
Local Needs Housing – further consider a suitable site: All Cllrs had sight of the map with the proposed areas marked, together with the comments made by Highways on each area. After a full discussion it was agreed that Clerk write to ABC requesting a full reply to the points made in our reply to them of 5th July 2013 explaining why we had decided that the land behind Jubilee Field was the most appropriate site.
2743. 
To consider tender for cleaning the War Memorial: Quote received from Inspire Conservation Ltd of £741.75 plus VAT.  This includes cleaning the Memorial with DOFF system and pointing open joints with lime mortar.  A free report and press release is included.  Cllrs agreed to this, it was within budget.  To ask that it be done before the Remembrance Day Service.
2744.
Cemetery expansion update: Clerk reported that she hadn't received anything in writing yet but that she had been assured that land next to the existing Cemetery will be made available.  Cost is yet unknown.
2745.
Tree Survey/Health & Safety Audit:  Quote has been received from Forest Tree Surgeons & Consultants in Hawkhurst for £995 plus VAT.  This is for 13 trees on Coronation Field, 19 on The Green, 15 in the Cemetery and 27 in the Churchyard.  They will assess the condition of the trees in these areas and make recommendations for their safe and sustainable management.  The trees would be assessed from ground level, using binoculars for in depth comment.  The assessment would be based upon professional qualifications and knowledge, and published professional guidance/recommendations and legislation.  Particular notice would be taken in areas of high risk.  Cllrs were made aware of the oak tree which had come down during the early hours of the morning, a couple of weeks ago, at the back of Lloyds Green. This oak was over 200 years old, was in full leaf and didn't appear to be failing in any way.
2746.
To examine & decide upon adjusting the Clerk's pay in the light of the national pay review:


The increase amounts to 11p per hour.  Although not allowed for in the budget Cllrs agreed that it be accepted.
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2747.
Village Green Update: The Chairman reported that it is hoped to meet with the officer at ABC shortly so that a reasonable lease, fair to both sides, be agreed quickly to enable work to be started in November.
2748.
Website update:  Cllr Thom informed the meeting that he and Cllr Venning had found that the website, wittershampc.kentparishes.gov.uk is still active.  It is sponsored by KCC and is free.


Links can be put on it.  Clerk to inform KCC that Cllr Thom has taken over.  Paul Lyon is willing to help for which we are grateful.
2749.
To consider responding to Martin Vink's email with regard to ABC's decision on the planning application for 37 Poplar Road: Clerk to write that the Council is deeply disappointed in the way this decision was taken and wouldn't want to see it happen again.
2750.
To consider quote for repairing the path round The Green: Quote received from the Caretaker's son in law.  To take out the section and roots and re-lay 44 sq mtrs £1,408 plus VAT and to renew the whole path, 180 sq mtres, £5,708 plus VAT.  As the amount is over £1,000 Clerk to obtain another quote.  Agreed that the cheaper one be accepted.
2751.    Correspondence:


a)  Kent County Playing Fields Association – Subscription £20.  Agreed to pay this.


b)  Victim Support – request for donation – Agreed £100


For noting: 

            c)  KCC- Safe & Sensible Street Lighting posters. Put in Notice Board & at Parish Desk.


Previously Circulated

d)  APEK – Annual Review     e)  ABC – T-CAT     f)  Rother District Council – Local Plan Core Strategy      g)  ABC -Parish Forum 24/4/13     h)  Oast to Coast – Summer 2013    


Forwarded by E-mail:  


i)  KALC – Kent Downs AONB Management Plan Public Consultation launched     j)  ABC – Presentation to Parish Forums about changes to Planning Rules     k)  KALC – Summary of Responses to Government consultation on extending permitted development     l)  KALC – Kent Fire & Rescue – News update     m)  KALC – DCLG Consultation – Updated national waste planning policy     n)  Southern Water – Consultation on draft Southern Water Business Plan     o)  Rural News 131     p)  KALC – Training update     q)  The Village Alliance – M20 Junction 10a funding
2752.
Working Party Reports:


a) Finance:   Monthly Transaction Statement including Caretaker Transaction Statement. Agreed


Clerk reported that a cheque book had been stolen between despatch and receipt & 3 cheques had been fraudulently written totalling £50,338. The bank had returned them to the payee's bank stating that two had not been signed in accordance with account mandate & one that the signature differed.  The whole cheque book has been stopped.

b) Planning: 



    Decisions received: 


    AS/13/556  Renewal of Planning Permission for a Mobile Classroom for joint use by                             Wittersham CEP School and Stepping Stones Nursery                                                     Granted                                          


    13/00539 + 540 (Listed Building Consent)  The Finches, Moons Green – Proposed single                                storey extension to rear, north west elevation and associated internal alterations             Granted                                                                                

               13/00640/AS  Wittersham Court Farm, The Street – Proposed link extension between garage                                        and existing dwelling; creation of dormer windows and new fenestration to existing garage provide day room/bathroom                                                                                                Granted

     13/00729/AS  37 Poplar Road – Erection of a front porch, addition of pitched roof dormer                                 windows to rear elevation and detached garage and studio to side                                   Granted

      13/00780/AS  Holiday Cottage adjacent Kingsgate Farm – Application to remove Conditions                            2 & 3 of Planning Permission 99/00670/AS to allow change of use from self catering tourist          accommodation to dwelling                                                                      Withdrawn by Applicant          Considered since last meeting:

      13/00780/AS  Holiday Cottage adjacent Kingsgate Farm – Application to remove Conditions 


                           2 & 3 of Planning Permission 99/00670/AS to allow change of use from self

                                       catering tourist accommodation to dwelling                                              Object
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c)  Highways – Piece of plywood left behind bus shelter – Caretaker has disposed of it.  Letter from KCC Highways – Parish & Town Council Seminar 10th October in Maidstone.


d)  Footpaths –  Excellent steps have been put in on AT89A


e)  Open Spaces – Nothing to report


f)   Cemetery & Churchyard – Clerk reported that there is an almost dead hawthorn tree laying at an angle along the boundary of the Churchyard & the school playing field.  A photo has been taken and ABC will be asked if it can be removed.  To note that the Caretaker has spent a lot of time caring for the Cemetery and it now looks very good.  The Council is very grateful for the extra work put in.
2753.
Reports (for noting) from Representatives on outside bodies: 

Village Hall Management Committee – Cllr Thom reported that some tables have not been 
returned after use.  A plea for their return has been unsuccessful.  It has also been noted that 
others have not been cleaned before they have been returned.  The Committee has got to 
consider what action to take.

2754.
Date of next Planning Meeting:  to be advised. 
2755.
Date of the next full Meeting of the Parish Council:  8th October 2013.
2756.
Items for information: 


a)  VOICES public meeting 24th September 7.30pm in the Village Hall


b)  At our next meeting there will be a request for £103 from VOICES for the freepost envelopes used.


c)  Lanndia has asked if we can go back to 21st September for a meeting.  Agreed that this is now too short notice.


d)  Community Warden's Report read out by the Clerk


e)  Copy of proposal for a barn in College Wood which has been sent to ABC for their comments will be circulated to Cllrs for their comments.


f)  Cllr Smith informed the meeting that he had spoken to Martin Vink at ABC with regard to Ashford's position if the developer of the Sweatman's site wanted to change the shop to a dwelling.  The Council's policy is that once it is finished it has to be marketed at the market price properly for one year before a change of use would be considered. There would have to be a planning application for any change of use.
The meeting closed at 21.30hrs

